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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




 
   October 27, 2016
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Executive Assistant Lemire 
Also Present: Tom Orcutt and Jack McCaffrey 
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

WATER DEPARTMENT

DEMAND RESPONSE

Mr. Kelly introduced Groton Water Superintendent Tom Orcutt and Water Commissioner John (Jack) McCaffrey to the Board. They had asked to address the Board regarding power cost savings for their wells through a time of use rate structure and possible help with upfront capital costs for their equipment.

Mr. Orcutt and Mr. McCaffrey told that Board that the water department is working on improvements to the Whitney Pond well.  They want to add variable-speed equipment at a capital cost of approximately $400k.  Mr. Kelly explained how capacity savings would work for the water department and for the light department based on GELD’s capacity cost per kilowatt hour for the next three years.  The most important thing would be that water pumps do NOT run between 3 PM and 6PM every day, but especially on peak days. Mr. Kelly made it clear there would be a severe financial penalty if the pumps were run during the peak hours.

There was also discussion about GELD lending a portion of the capital costs for the water department improvements and adding it as a monthly charge on their electric bill over a period of years (to be determined).  

After much discussion, Mr. Kelly said he would analyze exactly what would be required by the water department to make this viable for both parties and Mr. Orcutt will gather more information on his end.  Both parties agreed to meet again in the near future to discuss further.  Mr. Orcutt and Mr. McCaffrey thanked the Board for their time and left the meeting.
MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 12, 2016.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Residential Rate Comparisons were distributed.  Mr. Kelly noted that GELD’s rates are 100.5% below Unitil’s rates and 67% below National Grid’s rates.  This was for the 12 month period ending September 2016 (3rd quarter).  GELD’s rates are 5th lowest in the state for a 750 kWh bill.

Mr. Kelly told the Board that LED streetlights have been in the news lately because of the light color allegedly causing health issues.  He doesn’t believe the color that GELD chose for their LED lights are causing any of the issues, but wanted to make the Board aware of the issue.
KWh sales for September were down 3.9%; year to date sales are down 2.04%. KWh sales are down .57% compared to the five year average.  

Cash is down slightly because of bond payments that are due this time of year.
16 new poles were installed and 17 old poles were removed since the last meeting. The number of new poles installed year to date is 114.  

There were 91 Dig Safes for the month of September.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were numerous callouts and twelve outages since the last meeting (5 ½ weeks ago).  
SUBSTATION
RFP
Mr. Kelly notified the Board that the Request for Proposals (RFP) for the substation clearing and grading are due November 3, 2016.  He is anticipating the bids to come in around $35,000. The Board decided to hold a one-topic meeting on November 7, 2016 to go over the bids.  Mr. Kelly agreed.

The Board was also updated on the status of the substation upgrades. The spare transformer was stripped, painted and refurbished earlier this month and the exterior should be secure for another 15 years.

The linemen are modifying the cabinets for the high side relays at the substation for the new protection.  The parts are in and Mr. Kelly has been working with National Grid to complete the process. He has been negotiating these upgrades since January 2016 and is hopeful that National Grid will be ready for their part by the end of November.
BUDGET
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed GELD’s Income Statement through September 30, 2016.  He explained a few variances (fleet repairs, miscellaneous customer accounts expense and a couple of other miscellaneous general and administrative expenses).  Although Mr. Kelly is cautiously optimistic that there will be a solid net income for 2016, he wanted to let the Board know that the fourth quarter has been very inconsistent in the past so it’s difficult to predict net income for the year at this time.  

Mr. Kelly distributed a spreadsheet showing the 3 previous years of Power Cost Adjustments and the revenue generated each month the PCA was in place.  He also showed how the Rate Stabilization and Select Funds have been used in the past.  He believes GELD will need to institute the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA) and possibly use some Rate Stabilization and/or Select Funds throughout the 2017 winter.  In his opinion, GELD will need over $200,000 for the winter months and believes last year’s strategy worked well.  This topic will be discussed at the next meeting.
DOUBLE DISCOUNT

Mr. Kelly suggested that GELD continue the tradition of offering a double discount to customers if they pay their November 30 bill by December 12, 2016.  The cost to the Light Department for the double discount in November is approximately $65K. The double discount for November is factored in monthly for budget purposes.

After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO CONTINUE THE TRADITION OF OFFERING THE DOUBLE DISCOUNT ON THE NOVEMBER 30 BILL.

 The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the solar project on the Cow Pond Brook Road landfill.  He distributed a spreadsheet explaining GELD’s solar farm cost savings in regards to capacity and transmission savings versus costs. The capacity savings for 2017 will be $92,458.56.  The transmission savings are more erratic because they are adjusted frequently to true up the costs and therefore the savings get skewed occasionally. Overall he is pleased with the results of the solar production thus far.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
STATION AVENUE RFP

The Station Avenue RPF has been issued advertised and is due November 17, 2016 at 2 PM. 
Mr. Kelly also reminded the Board that CDR Maguire had elected to proceed under the dispute resolution clause, they had the responsibility to recommend a pool of mediators.  It had been several months with no response from CDR Maguire.  After the long silence, CDR Maguire offered to settle for $2,000 and a general release by both parties.  Project Manager Yanchenko prepared the release and after a few days, CDR Maguire’s principle agreed to sign it.  Mr. Kelly is glad to have this matter finally closed.  The Board agreed.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Hersh asked how Mr. Kelly was doing on cyber security issues.  Mr. Kelly told him he will review GELD’s security issues and make sure everything is secure.
It was agreed to hold a one topic meeting to discuss the Substation Clearing and Grading RFP on Monday, November 7, 2016 at 8:00 a.m.

It was agreed that the next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, November 21, 2016 at 7:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 9:04 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








Tammi Lemire
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